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Standing in the Gap... 

Ezekiel 22:30 And I sought for a man among them, that should make up the hedge, and stand in the gap 

before me for the land, that I should not destroy it: but I found none. 

As we begin this New Year, please be reminded that God is still looking for men and women who are willing 

to stand in the gap and make up the hedge for the cause of Christ. Successful businesses are established 

due to savvy business people observing and studying markets looking for gaps that haven’t been filled. 

They know the key to a successful business is to identify and meet those unmet needs. The same is true 

within the Church; there are many areas within every ministry that present an opportunity for someone to 

step up and step into the gap and make up the hedge for a more efficient and effective Church.  God is still 

seeking those who are willing to make a difference for the Kingdom of God. 

Nehemiah was such a man who was willing to step up and stand in the gap and make up the hedge for his 

people. One day his brother came from Jerusalem to the palace in Shushan for a visit. When Nehemiah 

inquired about Jerusalem his brother gave him the following sad report. “The remnant that are left of the 

captivity there in the province are in great affliction and reproach: the wall of Jerusalem also is broken 

down, and the gates thereof are burned with fire.” After hearing the report, Nehemiah sat down and began 

to weep, but instead of accepting what had happened to Jerusalem he decided to do something about it. 

By faith (and great courage), he requested from the king a leave of absence to travel down to Jerusalem in 

order to stand in the gap and make up the hedge for his people. When Nehemiah arrived he stood in the 

gap with a sword in one hand and a trowel in the other fighting to restore what the enemy had destroyed. 

In closing, I want to encourage you to re-examine your commitment to Christ and His Church in this New 

Year. Become a difference-maker for the Kingdom of God. Luke 10:2 Our Lord said, “the harvest truly is 

great, but the laborers are few: pray ye therefore the Lord of the harvest, that he would send forth laborers 

into his harvest.” The people of Nehemiah’s day had a mind to work we should as well. Our forefathers 

established our Churches by great sacrifice both physically and financially; we owe it to the Lord and to 

them to stand in gap and make up the hedge. 

Love and prayers.... 

Pastor Randy J. Skeens 

 

 

 

 

 

 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

January Opportunities to Serve 

Sunday, January 1 - Super Sunday Service,10:30 a.m. (no evening service) 

Monday, January 9 - Ladies Auxiliary Meeting and Men’s Fellowship, 7 p.m. 

Mondays  – Men’s Visitation, 6:30 p.m., Bro. John Collins, team leader 

Tuesdays & Thursdays – Choir Practice, 6:30 p.m., Melody Adkins, leader 

Wednesday Afternoons - Ladies Visitation, 3 p.m., Carol Moore, team leader 

(team will be back in time for Prayer Meeting) 

Wednesdays – Prayer Meeting & Youth Group, 7 p.m. 
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hSpecial Prayer Requestsg 

Pastor Randy & Sharon Skeens, Rev. Glenn White, Debbie and Paul Evans, Kitty Jewell, Andy and 

Bentley Furrow, Fred, Sr. & Kathy Bradley, Donsil Mullins, Joy White, Freddie Adams, Henry 

Conley, Cordella Smith, Freddie Bradley, Jr. & family,  the family of Rev. Bob Wooten, Deanna 

Adams, Toby Jeffrey, Kenny & Tammy Adkins,  Joyce Wells, Wyatt Napier, Ricky Bradley, Ken 

Frye, Chelsey Williams, Russell Tiller, Steve Grey, Brent Deer, Patsy Keaton, Carole Ramey, 

Donna Hughes, Nancy Adkins, Patty Turner, Sue Browning, Cletis Pritchard, Mark England, Fred 

& Margie White, Autumn Kolovich, Josh Akers, Viola Meade’s Sister, John Propst, Sr., Irene Frye, 

Patty & Bill Mowery, Doris Vranch, Kenya Ratliff, Glen Lanthorne, James Ferrell, Laura Vaughan, 

Kenny & Dana Furrow, Irene Furrow, Mary Ramey, Beulah & Wallace Williamson, Elbert 

Huffman, Joyce Glenn, Jimmy Dale & Glenna Wellman, Mark Farmer, Thomas Bradley, Shawn 

Browning & Family, Willis Marcum, Emmett Frazier, Carrie Mullins, Jo Ann Scaggs, Faye Wiley, 

Sierra Hirosky, Gavin Napier, Larry Hardesty, Tommy Robinette, Speedy Frye, Betty Young, Carol 

& Jim Moore, Terri Rodighiero, Anna Ellis, Isabella  Propst,  Pam Queen, Julia Crum, Cecil & 

Imogene Davis, Edith Notchie, Barbara Brewster Cook, Louie & Teresa Hensley, C. David 

Morrison, Mavis Collins, Pete Wiley, Betty Lambert, Mary Padgett, Phyllis Maynard, Jim & Donna 

Trogdon, Artsel Browning, Lucille Adkins, Sharron Adams, Jean Bannister, Belva Burke, Betty 

Whitman, Marlene Justice, Lillian Grake, Linda Markham, Bob & Viola Meade, Christi Meade, 

Lois Wooten, Jerry Samson, Sharon Samson, Ann Curry, Zeffie Brogan, John Spence, Mabel 

Watts,  Nola Walsh, Pauline Bokken, Amy Kennedy, Ethel Hensley, Brenda Hensley, Mary 

Meadows, Carolyn Counts,  Mike Allen,  Kathy O’Bryan, Patsy Kennedy, Skylar Miller, Jack 

Creger, Judy Hicks, David Hale, Jason Bradley, Janet Doss, Geneva Ellis, Myrtle David, Allen 

David, Larry Brown, Shawn Propst, Bobbie Propst, Jason Adkins, Steve Duty, Aaron Davis, Sherry 

Harrison, Ron & Peggy McClure, Joey Queen, Joann Fortner, Shannon Green, Joe & Ruth Bowery, 

Mae Evans, Makayla Williams, Roger & Joann Williamson, Geraldine Butler, Vessie & Retha 

Marcum, Betty Wooten, David & Darelene Welch, Glen & Teresa Hager, Diana Foreman, Mildred 

Brammer, Madge Brammer, Billie Edmundson, Paula Adkins, David Godby, Bentlee Holbrook, 

Kathy Guy, Jennifer Adkins, Brad Marcum, Shantella Workman, Geraldean Adkins, Ernestine 

Sutherland, Sydney T. Brown, Herman Williams, Lorene Williamson, Carrie Hale, Bennie & Kay 

Browning, Joe, Sr. & LaVerne Hall, Johnny Counts, Juanita Coster, Tommy Adkins, Janice 

Cremeans, Sally Webb, Linda Evans, Bill Skeens, Brenda Roberts, Russell Adkins, Susan Justice, 

Virgie Ollie, Mary Elizabeth Davis, Bill & Betty Bayless, Ben & Mildred Maynard, Donna 

Trevillis, Frank Farmer, Leah Jones, Eileen Hanks, Rev. Bobby Adams, Hobert & Judy Raikes, 

Ronald & Patty Raikes, Jacob Bibler, Hannah Bibler, Izetta Hannah, Kenny & Polly Evans, Anna 

Evans, Jim & Susan Brown and sons David & Matthew Brown, Jewell Kazee, Otto Marcum, Iris 

Kammer, Helen Kazee, Jimmy Kazee, Ted Riffe, Braydon Chirico, Clyde & Laverne Dickenson, 

Herbert Adkins, Benny Adkins, Dick Adkins, Rexford Curry, Julie Propst, Kayla Adams, Greg 

Elkins, Linda Ashworth, Yvonne Sammons, Doug Fields, Barbara Baer, Brianna Adams,  Cassion 

Collins, David Dingess, Lovetta Napier, Jay & Tammy Frye, Gage David,  Paula Mikus, Kaye 

Runyon, Lawrence Homer Vaughan, Billy Bryant, Victor Noe, Lois Thompson, Bess Allen, Lewis 

Sheppard, Greg Adams, Everett Vance, Mike Ollie, Sr., Vincent Evans, Linda Williamson, Truman 

McSwenney, Kaylae Scott, Layla Adkins, Evelyn Adams, Janet Fortner, Brenda Chapman,  Debbie 

Blackburn, Jeff Gibson, Sally Wall, Tommy Wellman, Joann Kristen, Elaine Williamson, Barbara 

Farley, Gabriella Propst, Donna Hughes, Chris Huffnus, Joe Mowery, our unsaved loved ones, our 

church family, patients in the hospitals, residents in the nursing homes, our country and leaders, 

servicemen and women, our youth and youth leaders, and our college students away at school. 

Thank You for your prayers. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
In the matchless gift of His Son, God has encircled the whole world with an 
atmosphere of grace as real as the air which circulates around the globe.  All who 
choose to breathe this life-giving atmosphere will live, and grow up to the stature 
of men and women in Christ Jesus. 

By faith we became Christ’s, and by faith we are to grow up in Him--by giving and taking.  We are 
to give all--our heart, our will, our service--give ourselves to Him to obey all His requirements; and 
we must take all--Christ, the fullness of all blessing, to abide in our hearts, to be our strength, our 
righteousness, our everlasting helper--to give us power to obey Him.  
   In this new year of 2017, may we consecrate ourselves to God every morning when we arise; 
make this our very first work of the day.  Let our prayer be, “Take me, O Lord, as wholly Thine.  I 
lay all my plans at Thy feet.  Use me today in Thy service.  Abide with me, and let all my work be 
wrought in Thee.  Amen.” 
 ~ Copied 
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Ushers for January   

Jan. 1     - Paul Evans*, Jeff Saunders  & Alex Toler    

Jan. 8    - Jamie Ellis*, Curtis Workman & Open   

Jan. 15   - Garth Hensley*, David Adams & Larry Ramey  

Jan. 22   - Fred Bradley, John Collins* & Monroe Tomblin  

Jan. 29   - Paul Evans, Jeff Saunders* & Alex Toler  

Ushers for February    
Feb. 5     - Jamie Ellis, Curtis Workman & Open  

Feb. 12   - Garth Hensley, David Adams & Larry Ramey*  

Feb. 19   - Fred Bradley, John Collins & Monroe Tomblin  *  

Feb. 26  -  Paul Evans, Jeff Saund ers & Alex Toler*   

Head Usher & alternate ð Jim Moore  

*Duty at side door  

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~ 
January Anniversaries 

Jan. 3 - Ray & Cynthia Horsman 
Jan.  6 - Rev. Rick & Faye Adkins 

Jan. 12 - Rev. Donnie & Annetta Bannister 
Jan. 23 - Jack & Linda Bailey 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~  

January Birthdays 
Jan. 1   - Linsey W. Marcum, Joshua Tomblin  
Jan. 2   - Aaron Oliver, Robert Lee Adams, Jr., Dana L. Furrow  
Jan. 3   - Luke Jeffrey  
Jan. 4   - Linda Markham    
Jan. 5   - Sarah Cox, Emily Cox  
Jan. 6   - Ann Curry, Alisa Bentley  
Jan. 7   - Robin M. Wulf, John Browning, Jr., Tammy  Adkins  
Jan. 9   - Timothy David  
Jan. 10 - Jennifer Ellis Roberts  
Jan. 12 - James Allen Brown, Deena Toth  
Jan. 13 - ŤŴƇŻŸƅżƁŸ ŨLśƅƌŴƁ, ŭƌſŸƅ ŦŶŤƁżźŻƇ  
Jan. 14 - Robert Padgett, Jr., Virgie Ollie  
Jan. 15 - Danny Price, Bethany Long, Jamie Harrison, Joan Adkins  
Jan. 16 - Jack Creger, Aden Martin, Dorothy Ellis   
Jan. 17 - Lisa Dickenson  
Jan. 18 - Carol Ross, Jason Bradley,   
Jan. 19 - Kenny Allen Jeffrey, Ginger Elkins, Herbert Adkins  
Jan. 20 - Sumer Burnham  
Jan. 21 - Delia Biondi, Kenny Jeffrey, David Green  
Jan. 23 - Mark Adams  
Jan. 24 - Darry Jewell   
Jan. 26 - Beulah Roy, Erik Wooten, Steven Collins, Grace Belcher  
Jan. 27 - Cathy Dickenson   
Jan. 29 - Lance Adams  
Jan. 30 - John David Brammer                                                                            

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~  
A man who loved to go ice fishing went out onto a big slab of ice and started cutting a hole in it.  

Suddenly, he heard a voice speaking above him, saying, “Young man, save your time and energy.  

There are no fish down there.”  So the man pulled up his saw and went to another place several 

yards away.  As he was sawing a hole in the ice that same voice boomed from above and said, 

“Don’t waste your time and energy there either!  You won’t find any fish down there at all.” 

     The determined fisherman pulled up his saw and went to a third location.  A third time the voice 

spoke and said, “I’m telling you, sir, you are wasting your time!”  The young man looked up and 

said, “Okay, okay, I hear you!  Who are you anyway?  God?” 

     And the voice from above said, “No, I’m the manager of this ice-skating rink.” 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~  
For Bible Scholars—Decemberôs Question for the Bible Scholar: Isaiah was the old 

Testament prophet who had the most to write about the birth of Christ. 

Januaryôs Question for the Bible Scholar:  What person became a leper after stealing and 

lying to his master?   Your Answer______________________________   

. 

 

________________________________________________________________________________ 
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òSeeking Opportunities to Serve God By Serving Othersó 
Ladies Auxiliary Circle Members for January:  Sharron Adams (co-chairman), Lana Brammer, Kay 
Browning, Lana Collins, Myrtle David, Linda Evans, Sherry Harrison, Tresa Lambert, Linda 
Markham, Carol Moore (co-chairman), Betty Mullins, Mary Padgett, Sharon Samson, Helen 
Trent, Sally Wall, Beulah Williamson and Linda Williamson. 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~  

Our Special Thanks -- to those good people we hear from each month -- including Mabel Watts,  Nola Walsh,  

Fern & Glen Kincaid, Brenda Skibo and others, who are ever faithful to send their love, prayers and offerings 

in to the Church.  We ask that you continue to pray that we who are able will be about our Fatherǭs business-

-and please know you too are an important part of our church family , and we love &  appreciate each one of you. 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~  

December was a blessed time at our Church.  Shown below are a few pictures of our annual Church 
Christmas Dinner that was Sunday, December 4th following our Super Sunday Church Service.  

 
 
The Christian Center was 

beautifully decorated, and the food was delicious.  Our thanks to all who made it happen!  

 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 
Other important December events were performances by CSI (Mary Did You Know?), Kenna & Brycen,  

and the Children’s Christmas Program… 
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December Events Conté 

 

Youth Outing—Christmas Caroling, Trip to 

Island Creek Railroad to see the trains, Glow 

Bowling; what a wonderful blessing! We had 

29 in attendance, and the kids had a great 

time together! 

 

 

 

 

 

…and on Sunday, Dec. 18
th
, we had our 

beautiful Christmas Program with the choir 

under the direction of Sister Melody Adkins.  

Our Church has truly been blessed this 

Christmas Season—“O LORD our Lord, how 

excellent is thy name in all the earth!” 

(Psalm 8:1) 

 

 

 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

The Season of Winter 
As I look out the window from where I sit, I see deep snow covering the ground.  Everything is white and 
beautiful, and the whole of nature seems to be in deep peace.  But I know what the garden looked like a 
few weeks ago, and I know that the white flakes have covered fallen brown leaves, withered grass and 
plants.  It’s all there, but it won’t be seen now as long as the snow lasts. 
 The winter may seem unpleasant to many, but frost and snow in our part of the country are an 
indispensable part of life.  Without winter, spring and summer wouldn’t be what they are. 
 There are seasons in our lives too.  And we often have difficulties in understanding why they are 
there.  Why do we have to pass through winters with barren branches and frozen ground, times without 
flowers and fruit, without singing and joy?  Why? 
 It’s good to learn from the way nature works, because He who created us also created nature, and 
through His works we can better understand Him, and His ways. 
 Winter may seem a time of death, but in reality it’s a time of rest.  When harvest is over, trees 
aren’t ready to bear new fruit immediately.  They need a rest, and winter gives them time to do that.  Many 
of us get so easily caught up in a treadmill of producing all the time.  ‘God can’t be satisfied with me if I 
don’t produce anything for Him, can He?’ is the way we think.  But in His grace God allows a winter season 
in our lives, to give us rest.  He doesn’t expect us to bear fruit when it is winter, and we would do well if we 
could learn not to expect fruit when we should be having a rest. 
 At the same time winter is preparation for new flowers and new fruit.  Under the snow, in the 
unseen depths something is going on.  It’s only on the surface that it looks like death.   Under the surface 
life is active and stirring!  Roots are filling up with nourishment, and buds are bracing themselves for spring.  
In late winter it only takes a sunny day, and you see how the buds begin to break forth.  They were ready 
for it. 
 When you inwardly go through a time of winter, you may well withdraw from many expressions of 
life, but that doesn’t mean your spirit is dying.  It only means that for a time you are resting, and preparing  
for a new season, a season of flowers and growth.  God takes you aside to prepare you for what is to come, 
and without that thorough preparation, you won’t be ready for a new season! 
 So, if you’re in a winter season of your life right now, it’s not the end!  After winter, comes spring.  
All part of God’s plans for His children.  Be prepared, one day you’ll suddenly become aware of an 
irresistible pull in your spirit that tells your winter is past, and the time for singing is upon you again.  (Song 
of Solomon 2:11-12)                                                                                                                          ~ Goran Andersson 
              Fm the Internet 
__________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Our Deepest Sympathies to… 
 …the family of Belinda Bradley, wife of Fred Bradley, Jr., and daughter-in-law of Fred, Sr. and Kathy 
Bradley of Whitman. 
 …the family of Rev. Bob Wooten, husband of Sharon Wooten and father of Ashley; survivors also 
include his sister, Mary Lou Hovis and brother, Tom Wooten. 
Our thoughts and prayers are with you during this time of grief.  
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This New, New Year 

 
There is a new, New Year, 

To live a day at a time;  

Tune up the harp of your soul - 

Ring out a merry chime. 

 

Nip buds of discontentment, 

Plant seeds of love and prayer, 

Grow fragrant flowers of peace; 

Let them bloom everywhere. 

 

Fill up the new, New Year 

With days of gladsome toil;  

Moments are diamonds dug 

Out of Godôs fertile soil. 

 

Rest while you work or wait,  

Worry is rust and decay; 

Trust though you cannot see, 

And blessings will come your way. 

 

                                                                                                                    

~ T. B. Bula 
 

 


